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DESCRIBE THE PRESENT AND ORIGINAL (IF KNOWN) PHYSICAL APPEARANCE

Located at the southwest corner of 22nd Avenue and Grove Street in Denver, the 
Frederick W. Neef House is a single detached structure in the Queen Anne/Eastlake 
style of architecture. The structure is basically rectangular in plan and has 
two and one-half stories set over a rusticated stone foundation. The primary 
building material is brick. The main or east facade has two bays, the other sides 
a varying number depending upon individual interpretation. The house has many 
gables and roof forms, and several chimneys project through the roof.

The secondary elements give the house its distinctive appearance as one set in the 
basic Queen Anne style with Eastlake decoration. There is a profusion of window 
types and ornately decorated gables. The main facade alone has an oriel, porch, 
secondary gables, and roof often supported by ogee-carved brackets holding up 
pediments. For the most part the windows are two-sashed and double hung, but the 
larger openings have fixed glass, and there are a variety of carved stone lintels: 
circular, semi-circular, segmental, and flat. The main windows also have stained 
glass transoms. The main brick walls also have two dressed stone string courses 
capped by a carved wood band. The gable infill above is a wavy shingle, and the 
roof trim is of heavily carved barge boards. An interesting feature of the 
secondary gable on the main facade is the carved, sunburst pattern. Also in­ 
triguing are the two small bronze plaques centered in the entrance porch gable 
above the pediment. Two of the posts on the porch resemble table legs, and there 
are a number of spindles, both characteristic of Eastlake decoration. Finally, 
the property lines are bordered by a low, dressed stone wall capped by rusticated 
stone surmounted by an iron fence with a highly decorative scroll pattern.

The house has had relatively few exterior alterations. The stone and brickwork 
have been painted, the wood roof has been reshingled with asphalt, and a small 
one-story addition has been tucked into the northeast corner adjacent to the front 
entrance porch. Yet there is an obvious need for repair and maintenance work, 
particularly on the gutters and downspouts and on the wood and masonry painting.
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STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE

The Neef House is significant for two reasons: (1) it was constructed for an im­ 
portant early day Denver businessman, Frederick W. Neef, and (2) it is an outstand­ 
ing surviving example of a late 19th century architectural style.

Frederick W. Neef was an important businessman in Denver. A well-educated German, 
he settled in Denver in 1873 and in partnership with his brother purchased th£ 
Western Brewery at 733 Eighth Street. They renamed the firm the Neef Brothers 
Brewery. Frederick subsequently bought out his brother, expanded the plant, and 
continued operations until the company was dissolved in 1917. Meanwhile, in 1886 
he constructed this substantial residence at 2143 Grove Street where he and his 
family lived for thirty-one years.

The Neef House is a fine example of late 19th century architecture in Denver. 
There are strong indications that the structure was not designed by a local archi­ 
tect, but rather that it was taken directly from an architect's pattern book by a 
local builder, although investigation did not substantiate this hypothesis. In 
all events, the Neef House is a well-executed version of the popular Queen Anne/ 
Eastlake style, probably the finest surviving example in Denver. It clearly demon­ 
strates the Victorian preoccupation with complex volumes and roof forms, and their 
love for elaborate detail. Of particular note is the east facade which has a 
strongly sculptured aspect and, in spite of the profusion of elements, displays a 
rich unified composition which is at once pleasant and dynamic. The original 
craftsmanship was of a high caliber and survives well despite an obvious lack of 
maintenance. The present owners intend to maintain the house as a residence and 
start a complete exterior restoration.
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